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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, December 10, 2012
Suite 425, Conference Room A
4:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners  Marla Buchanan, Richard Redick, Larry Williams, Aaron Bowman; Commissioners Elaine Brown and Carl Cannon were excused;  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston;  Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office; Jessica Deal, Mayor’s Office; Alberto Souto, Budget Office;  Tom Goldsbury, Public Works; Mark Fernandez, Hornblower (HMS Global Maritime);  Cherrise Wilks, Dolly Dillin, Grants Management; Victoria Robas, Jacksonville Port Authority;  Blair Fishburn, Steve Arrington, Jacksonville Transportation Authority;  Donnie Horner III; Russ;  Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record, David Bauerlein, Florida Times-Union; Merriane Lahmeur, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 4:01 P.M.

The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes for the November 26, 2012 meeting of the Commission.
In Updates from the Commissioners, Commissioner Larry Williams reported that the Duval (Legislative) Delegation met recently in Tallahassee and the Commissioner attended the meeting.  He expects to be working with the Delegation throughout the forthcoming legislative session; the Commissioner, an aide to State Representative Janet Adkins, is hoping to get the Florida Department of Transportation more involved with ferry issues, particularly operations and capital expenditures issues.
Commissioner Williams further reported that he has been in touch with representatives of the Passenger Vessel Association and is expecting additional information on their work and goals.  He felt that there was no need for the Ferry Commission to be involved with the group but thought that the Commission may want to send someone to attend the Passenger Vessel Association/s annual meeting that will convene in Jacksonville in February.
Commissioner Rick Redick commented on the Passenger Vessel Association, as well, indicating that there are no plans for the Commission to provide a presentation at the upcoming Annual Meeting.  Mr. Redick presented a final report on the Jacksonville Light Parade expenses, explaining the figures in an outline of costs and expenditures that had been distributed.

Commissioner Aaron Bowman apprised the Commission on the Wednesday, December 12th meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission.  The Commissioner will be attending and participating in that meeting, wearing one of his other hats, as a Florida Inland Navigation District (FIND) Commissioner.  The Waterways Commission would be addressing applications for FIND grants for the next year.  Commissioner Bowman urged Ferry Commission members to attend the Wednesday Waterways Commission meeting.
On the update on options for an alternative site for the HMS office and warehouse at the ferry, Tom Goldsbury, Public Works Department, recently met with Mike Sands, Chief of Development Services, Planning & Development Department, and discussed the potential costs of a relocation operation, the costs of moving, landscaping and other concerns.  Mr. Goldbury will be able to provide the Commission with some ballpark figures at the next Commission meeting.
In an update on the RFP/Informal Award process for grants, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston reported that the closing for an for a Commission grant writer was today; the RFP had been on the City’s website for the past ten days.  Responses on final bids are expected.  The next step in the process would be a Commission Subcommittee reviewing the rates, reviewing the proposals, scoring and ranking the proposals.  Commissioners Bowman and Buchanan will constitute the Subcommittee for the review process.
On the Update on Risk Management issues, Assistant General Paige Johnston reported that Risk Management’s Cecelia Ford was not able to attend today’s Commission meeting.  Ms. Johnston reported that Ms. Ford had been trying to get in touch with HMS president Greg Dronket.  Ms. Ford will be drafting an RFP for a vessel survey.  Captain Danzig, whom Attorney Lindsey Brock had recommended, had not responded yet on estimates for the costs of a vessel survey.
Jessica Deal of the Mayor’s Office addressed the issues surrounding the status of Tom Goldsbury role as the Department of Public Works’ liaison to the St. Johns River Ferry Commission.  Mr. Goldsbury had notified the Commission Chair and members that his ties to the Commission would be coming to an end.  Ms. Deal indicated that the position of the Administration was that at the outset, Mr. Goldsbury’s work with the Commission was supposed to be temporary.  After consultation with the Chief Administrative Officer, Karen Bowling, and the Deputy Chief Administrative Officer, Cleveland Ferguson III, it had been decided that Mr. Goldsbury’s work with the Commission would be extended to March 31, 2013.

Commissioner Bowman remarked that when he first learned of Mr. Goldsbury’s departure, it came as a shock.  He viewed the announcement as an indication of the City’s stepping away from the table.  Commissioner Rick Redick commented that it had been his impression that there was linkage between the City and the Ferry Commission.  
Ms. Deal replied that Mr. Goldsbury’s work with the Commission was supposed to be for the duration of the transition period (from JaxPort’s operation of the ferry to the City’s role of operator).  Mr. Goldsbury was to work with the Commission while the Commission sought and brought on board a permanent person.  Ms. Deal suggested that it appears that perceptions of Mr. Goldsbury’s role differed.  Commissioner Redick asked Ms. Deal what was the City’s position with regard to the ferry, how did the City’s see its role?  Ms. Deal indicated that the City’s position was that the Commission was created to operate the ferry.  She reported that the Mayor and Council Vice President Gulliford had met and discussed these matters at the outset.  The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, indicated that he would be scheduling a noticed meeting with Council Vice President Gulliford to ascertain what his understanding was on the City’s role regarding the ferry, gleaned from his meeting and discussion with the Mayor.

The question was raised as to whether or not the Commission should still look for a full-time person for ferry operations functions.

Victoria Robas, JaxPort, discussed the job description that she had devised for Ferry Administrator and explained the work requirements in areas such as Operations, Security, Procurement, Engineering and Communications in the document that she had distributed.  Ms. Robas noted that the requirements reflect what was done at JaxPort when it was operating the ferry.  She suggested that the most pressing issue that the Commission needs to address is the fact that this time next year, the ferry will be in dry dock and not able to operate.  The Personnel Committee will condense Ms. Robas’ document into a job description.

Cherrise Wilks asked Ms. Robas if grants that had been obtained by JaxPort for ferry operations still under the purview of JaxPort now that the ferry operations are in the City’s hands.  Ms. Robas indicated that JaxPort is not permitted to transfer specific grants (cited on page 3 of the document that she had distributed). JaxPort would be willing to work with the Commission on ways and means of extending the grants.  On a motion offered by Commissioner Marla Buchanan, the Commission voted unanimously to seek the extension of the grants.
Presently, Hornblower handles security issues affecting the vessel.  The Chair asked Mark Fernandez if Hornblower was capable of handling security for both the vessel and the terminal.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston said that she would raise the issue with Greg Dronkert and to see if he was amiable with amending the contract that would enable Hornblower to handle security for both the ferry and terminal.

In the Update on Ridership/Revenue, Mark Fernandez explained the figures on his hand-out that indicated ridership being down (8%) and increased revenue.
The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, informed the Commission that Legislative Assistant Merianne Lahmeur would be leaving the Commission (taking a position with the Office of General Counsel).  Ms. Lahmeur was described as the “backbone” and “helmsperson” of the Commission.

Mark Fernandez of HMS provided the Commission with an update on a Ferry Slip Wall Design meeting.  He reported of the first design coordination meeting with JaxPort, Hornblower and Shaw Engineering that was held December 5, 2012 at Mayport. It accorded parties to meet and get to know the Shaw Engineering partners in the project.  Mr. Fernandez reported that contrary to information that was provided previously, there would, in fact, be intermittent disruptions in the ferry’s schedule during the construction phase.  It was decided that a Ferry Commission member will be present at future meetings of the group.

Victoria Robias explained how tasks on the Commission Task List were essentially complete, with a Items #9 & #11 waiting for paper work.
Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston announced that with the closing of the deadline for the Grants Writer RFP, there had been only one response and that was Langston Associates.  The Chair indicated that he wanted to see the list of the other parties who had been sent RFPs; he is interested in knowing they all declined to submit bids.

The next scheduled meeting of the Commission will be January 7, 2013, 4:00 P.M.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:11 P.M.
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